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Chairman’s Introduction   
 
 
This report covers the period during which Professor Niamh Brennan chaired the NCAD Board whose 
term of office was 15th June 2015 until 1st March 2018, and the first few months of the current Board 
whose term began in April 2018. The incoming Board held its first meeting on 1st May 2018 at which 
meeting Dr. Richard Thorn was nominated as Chairperson. Professor Sarah Glennie joined the College 
as Director in January 2018.  
 
As Chairperson Designate, I was invited to address the Joint Committee on Education and Skills on 29th 
May 2018. I outlined in my presentation to the Committee a number of objectives for the three-year term 
of An Bord under the four pillars of finance, organisational development, governance and strategic 
development. As mentioned in the previous Annual Reports, the previous An Bord identified significant 
issues with the NCAD system for financial control as they took up office in 2015 and the development and 
implementation of a governance improvement plan remained the core focus of their term. The stated 
three-year objectives for the incoming Board demonstrate a commitment to continuing and strengthening 
the work undertaken by Professor Brennan and her colleagues, whilst supporting the College into a new 
phase of strategic development.  
 
I would like to take this opportunity to acknowledge again the significant progress made by Professor 
Brennan and the previous members of An Bord, and on behalf of NCAD to thank them for their hard work 
and dedication whilst in office. In recognising the invaluable work undertaken by the previous Board we 
recognise that institutions do not stand still and this Board must chart its own course to ensure the 
College remains a vibrant and integral component of the higher education sector in Ireland.   
 
The period covered by this Annual Report represents a period of significant progress and developments 
for NCAD. Following the Institutional Review undertaken in 2017, considerable progress has been 
achieved in delivering the Quality Improvement Plan put in place with UCD and the new initiative of 
Studio Plus ran for a second successful year in the School of Design. A number of detailed safety audits 
were undertaken across the College which were consolidated into a list of recommendations, against 
which considerable progress was made from January 2018. Capital funding of €250,000 from the HEA 
facilitated priority works to be progressed on the Campus and planning is underway for the first phase of 
a campus remediation project.  
 
I would like to draw your attention to the significant achievements of NCAD students and graduates who 
continue to excel both nationally and internationally.  
 
I would like to thank both staff and students for their continued commitment to the College. 
   
Finally, on behalf of An Bord I would like to acknowledge the continuing support from the Department of 
Education and Skills and the Higher Education Authority. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Dr Richard Thorn 
Chairman of An Bord 
National College of Art and Design 
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Academic Report 
 
Post of Director 
Professor Sarah Glennie joined the College as Director on 1st January 2018. She was awarded an 
Honorary Doctorate of Letters from the University of Bristol in July 2018. 
 
An Bord 
Term of office of An Bord 
The term of office of An Bord ended on 1st March 2018. The Minister for Education and Skills appointed 
the new board on 23rd March 2018 and its first meeting took place on 1st May 2018 where Dr Richard 
Thorn was elected Chairperson. 
 
As Chairperson Designate, Dr Thorn was invited to address the Joint Committee on Education and Skills 
on 29th May 2018. Dr Thorn outlined in his address to the Committee objectives for the 3 year term of the 
incoming Board focused on four pillars of finance, organisational development, governance and strategic 
development.  
 
UCD Alliance 
Director, Professor Sarah Glennie, had an introductory meeting with Professor Andrew Deeks, UCD 
President, in February 2018. Key points of discussion were NCAD’s progress in relation to Health and 
Safety improvements and ways in which NCAD may be able to access support from UCD services 
including their International and Research offices. Further meetings were scheduled with the Principal of 
the College of Arts and Humanities to re-constitute the Strategic Management Committee, and 
Programme Collaboration Committee, which were established to drive the Strategic Alignment between 
UCD and NCAD.  
 
Creative Arts Review 
The College received the HEA’s Creative Arts Review report in June 2018. The Director wrote to the HEA 
on behalf of An Bord, explaining the difficulties it had responding within the timeframe given, noting the 
College needed sufficient time to consider the report in the context of NCAD’s strategic planning and 
NCAD’s strategic partnerships.  
 
Global Education Network Europe – GENE 
School of Education staff members, Fiona King and Tony Murphy were recognised for their work with 
Professional Masters in Education Year 1 students on The Change Lab through GENE – Global 
Education Network. The award benefits Global Education projects that bring about positive change. 
 
Access & Outreach  
The Programme for Access to Higher Education (PATH) programme commenced in 2017/18 and will run 
for three years. This programme is funded by the Department of Education and Skills and the HEA.  
NCAD is part of the Leinster 1 Pillar and is aligned with UCD, TCD, MIE and IADT for PATH 2 AND 3.  
For PATH 1, NCAD is partnered with UCD, TCD, MIE to develop a programme that will increase diversity 
within initial teacher education, entitled I Can Teach.  
 
PATH 2 – 1916 ‘Learners and Leaders’ Bursaries.   
40 bursaries were awarded to the Leinster 1 cluster, each HEI received 8 bursaries, valued at €5,000 for 
up to four years of study for successful recipients. Applications were open to current students in each HEI 
who met access criteria. An awards ceremony took place at the GPO on 17th April, where all 40 students 
from across the cluster received their bursaries. 
 
PATH 3 – Creative Arts Summer School   
NCAD is leading on the Creative Arts Summer School, which took place 25 – 29 June. 60 students who 
met access criteria participated, spending one day in each of the HEIs. The course programme included 
four creative arts workshops in each college, along with information on admissions pathways and student 
services support. 
 
Student Shadowing Project  
53 senior cycle pupils from 26 linked access schools participated in the Student Shadowing Project on 
11th & 12th December. This project aims to promote peer-mentoring opportunities for pupils who wish to 
explore their options in higher education art and design through spending time with NCAD students in 
studio and at lectures.   
 
Artist Mentoring Project 
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Second year Education and Art/Design students were placed in predominantly linked access schools. 
Schools signed up for a double class as well as a group/class for the Artist Mentoring Project. 15 schools 
participated and an exhibition was held in the School of Education 19 April 2018. 
  
Portfolio Scholarship Awards 
12 scholarships to the CEAD Summer Portfolio Preparation Course were awarded to fifth year pupils who 
attend linked access schools. 
 
Primary School Access Week 
The Primary School Access Module has been written into the first year Education Art / Design curriculum.  
In collaboration with IMMA, Poetry Ireland and Children’s Books Ireland, student art teachers explored the 
subject matter, themes and processes of artist Lucian Freud and the Children’s Laureate and illustrator 
PJ Lynch. A presentation of the children’s work was made during Primary School Access Week which 
took place 11 – 15th June. 17 primary schools participated in the project and over 650 primary school 
children visited the graduate show during this week. 
 
Mary Cawley Travel Bursary 
The Mary Cawley Travel Bursary is unique to NCAD and is open to students who are registered with the 
Access Office. Five recipients were awarded a bursary to support research and study visits. 
 
Mary Black Exhibition Award 
The Mary Black Exhibition Award supports one final year student registered with the Access Office. The 
award was created through the will of Mary Black to assist students with the costs associated with their 
final year exhibition. 
 
Future Creators & Future Cadets 
The Future Creators showcase event took place on 9th May in the Digital Exchange on Crane Street.    
The second ten-week project concluded with a showcase event in the Digital Hub on 12th March, which 
was well attended by parents. Each child received a Certificate of Completion from NCAD. 
 
Clancy Quay Studio  
Sean O’ Rourke, Fiona Brennan, Pat Curran and John Marshall concluded their residency with an 
exhibition and presentation of an artwork each to Kennedy Wilson Ireland, project sponsors, on 22nd 
February. The successful recipients of the 2018 Clancy Quay Studio Residency are Peter Slyman, Cara 
Donaghey, Derek Finn, Sean O’ Rourke and Fiona Brennan.   
 
Rialto Youth Project 
Rialto Youth Project and NCAD Access hosted a seminar and exhibition entitled ‘Our Lives, Our Journey, 
Our City’ in NCAD Gallery on 28 and 29 March 2018. Young people from the Rialto Music Academy 
performed under the guidance of Sean Miller. The event was well attended by family members and 
friends of the Rialto Youth Project.  
 

Institutional Review 
Following the Institutional Review in March 2017, the College has submitted regular Quality Improvement 
Plans (QIP) to UCD Quality.  Each update was first submitted to An Bord. 

QIP Update: 22 September 2017 

Among the tasks completed were: 
• Revised terms of reference for many committees and boards. 
• QA institutional policy developed and published on the website. 
• Process for Programme Annual Reviews developed, including responses to external examiners 

and student evaluations. 
• Introduction of Programme Review Student Forums in the autumn and spring semesters.  
• Quality Assurance Handbook developed and published in September 2017. 
• Guidance on the role of Student Reps was circulated to all students and Officers of NCADSU in 

September 2017. Additionally, the College paid for NCADSU officers to attend training provided 
by USI, the national students’ union. 

• NCAD provided Smart Consent training for NCADSU Officers, Student Reps, and staff. 
Workshops were then led by students with all First Year students. 

• A range of urgent equipment and workshop needs were addressed for the start of the 2017/18 
academic year (within Ceramics & Glass, in particular). 
 



 

7 
 

QIP Update: 19 January 2018 

Among the tasks completed were: 
• Annual Quality Assurance Statement submitted to An Bord in October 2017. 
• Annual Quality Enhancement Statement published on NCAD website January 2018. 
• Student Charter developed and published on the website in January 2018. 
• Recruitment, Admissions and Retention Committee formed to consider retention through Student 

Services & Admissions (SS&A), and to improve liaison between College Management Team, 
SS&A and Departments. 

• Research & Innovation Committee reconvened, met on 21 September 2017 and 9 November 
2017. 

• Learning Teaching & Assessment Committee inaugural meeting held in January 2018. 
• Health & Safety Committee terms of reference revised to ensure appropriate membership. Terms 

presented to the College Management Team in December 2017 were approved. 
• Presentations to staff members on Health & Safety in September 2017. 
• Several presentations on Quality Assurance to staff members in October 2017. 
• QA Steering Committee formed out of the Programmes Board, Terms of Reference submitted to 

and approved by Academic Council in November 2017. 
• Website Committee convened and met on 28 November 2017. 
• Procedure for Due Diligence was recommended to and approved by Academic Council on 21 

February 2018. 
 

QIP Update: 09 May 2018 

Among the tasks completed were: 
• The review of module and programme documentation and development guidelines is ongoing.  

Templates for module descriptors and for programme specification forms have been revised, with 
new guidelines to accompany both documents. 

• End of Year Programme Review documentation updated, in line with new module and 
programme documentation. 

• Second Programme Review Student Forums took place in March 2018. 
• An Academic Affairs Handbook for all staff has been developed and has been circulated for 

consultation, with the intention to publish it in September 2018. 
• It has been agreed with UCD to hold the next Institutional Review in late Autumn 2019. 
• A new Extenuating Circumstances Policy, Procedures and Form were approved by Academic 

Council on 21 February 2018, following considerable revision and consultation. They will be 
published on the NCAD Website at the end of the Spring Semester 2018, for implementation in 
Autumn Semester 2018. 

• An Assessment Practice Report was carried out in the Autumn of 2017, and presented to the 
Head of Academic Affairs on 21 March 2018. From this discussion, several actions have been 
identified, and the report and a management response was presented to Academic Council in 
June 2018. 

• Process for recruiting a HR manager has commenced. 
 

Direction in the Institutional Review Report 

As a result of the concerns articulated by the Review Panel in March 2017 in respect of health and safety, 
NCAD commissioned a series of safety audits, including:  

• Fire Safety 
• Electrical and Mechanical 
• Asbestos 
• Water Management / Legionnaires 
• Health and Safety Procedures 
• Structural Engineering 
• Disability Access. 

 
Distilled into eight distinct categories the audits carried out focused on the following:  

1. Fire Safety and Compliance (Carried out by OLM Consultants)  
2. Occupational Health and Safety Compliance (Carried out by Quadra H&S Consultants)  
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3. Asbestos Management Survey (Carried out by Lucion Environmental Services)  
4. Legionella Risk Assessment (Carried out by Environmental Services Ireland)  
5. Electrical Infrastructure Compliance & Condition Survey (Carried out by JV Tierney)  
6. Mechanical Infrastructure Compliance & Condition Survey (Carried out by JV Tierney)  
7. Disability Access Compliance Audit (Carried out by OLM Consultants)  
8. Structural Condition Survey of Campus Buildings (Carried out by DJ Fitzpatrick Structural 

Consultants)  
 
All of the above audits were carried out between May 2017 and December 2017. Following completion of 
the Fire, Health & Safety compliance analysis a consolidated list of recommendations was compiled with 
each item assigned a RAG status. Since January 2018 significant progress has been made in terms of 
addressing items rated as red (high priority) on the consolidated list of recommended actions.   
 
Confirmation of €250,000 capital funding from the HEA will facilitate priority building works within the 
Granary and Design buildings with a larger programme for improvements to the College’s health and 
safety infrastructure in development.  
 
Programme developments 
The first delivery of the Studio+ programme in the School of Design has concluded with great success.  
The number of students who have shown a strong interest in taking part in 2018-19 is higher than 
expected. 
Academic Council approved the following new programmes and changes to programmes, for delivery 
from September 2018: 

February 2018 
 

Programme Development 
BA Design (Moving Image) New programme 
BA Education and Design or 
Fine Art 

Name change (previously Design or Fine Art and Education) 

BA Fine Art Development of Studio + modules 
MFA Design Review of programme, name change (to MA Design and additional 

award titles) 
MA Interaction Design New award and additional module choices 
MFA Fine Art Introduction of new modules 
MA Digital Art Realignment with MFA Fine Art 
MSc Medical Device Design Addition of industry modules, new awards 
BA Visual Culture Introduction of Visual Culture + and International strand, new 

modules 
 
These developments were approved by UCD’s University Programmes Board on 29 March 2018. 
 
June 2018 
Modules in BA Design were approved to allow interaction between NCAD and UCD Engineering 
students. These will be presented to UCD’s University Programmes Board in Autumn 2018 with School of 
Engineering’s submission for approval of the joint venture. 
 
NCAD Gallery Activity 
NCAD Gallery hosted a number of exhibitions during the year including: 
 
In Public, In Particular (IPIP):  'In Public, In Particular' exhibition part of the Creative Europe Programme 
of the European Union. 
 
‘Art & Action’ | Artists’ Campaign to Repeal the Eighth Amendment:  Event & Exhibition. 
 
‘Our Lives, Our Journey, Our City’ Rialto Youth Project / NCAD Access Programme Exhibition & Seminar: 
A short-run visual arts exhibition & seminar event co-organised by the Rialto Youth Project (RYP) 
and NCAD Access. 
 
136 Hectares: An exhibition inspired by 136 hectares of urban culture within the Dublin 8 area where lies 
a rich cultural history and has been proven to be a historical gem within Dublin.  
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Infrastructures of Now: This exhibition featured work of contemporary practitioners aligned with heritage 
artefacts from the NCAD campus and NIVAL collections. 
 
Further information can be found at www.ncad.ie/about/gallery/ 
 
Dublin Airport Authority Project 
NCAD was the successful applicant in an open competition to deliver a Public Art Programme at Dublin 
Airport in association with the Dublin Airport Authority and Business to Arts. NCAD have proposed sixteen 
public art exhibitions over the next two years from 2018 to 2020.  
 
The Creative Journey’s Project at Dublin Airport will see NCAD present exhibitions at the airport over a 
two year period. During July 2018 an exhibition of work by graduating students was staged in one of the 
executive lounges in Dublin Airport. Large text and photographic installations showing the different 
creative pathways undertaken in NCAD were also installed in one of the walkways in the airport in June 
2018. 
 
National Forensic Medical Hospital Scholarship Project 
The National Forensic Medical Hospital Service in partnership with the School of Fine Art has funded 
three two-year MFA scholarships. 
 
The aim of these scholarships is to develop art research and practice that is evolved in relation to 
Service. This may include relationships to patients, staff, families or the wider environment and is 
intended to have the potential to event artwork on site, in a location that has evolved with a cognisance of 
the challenges and opportunities and functions that such a complex environment offers. After many years 
in its current location in Dundrum in Dublin the whole facility is moving to Portrane to a new purpose built 
location currently under construction.  
 
As a result of their own initiative one of our students has grown the potential of the scholarship context by 
winning further very significant funding to set up a series of artist residencies on Ushers Quay which is a 
centre offering support to those who have been rehabilitated through the Service. 
 
The Scholarship recipients, Claire McCluskey, John Conway and Gary Reilly have been developing 
strands of enquiry that are by turns surprising, sobering, sophisticated credible and powerful. 
 
MISA (Mercer Institute of Successful Ageing)/St James’s Project 
Studio+ Art with Health and Wellbeing is a partnership between the School of Fine Art in the National 
College of Art and Design and the brand new environment of Mercers Institute for Successful Ageing 
(MISA)  at St James Hospital. Studio+ offers an optional extra year of study for our students framing new 
challenges for the development of art practices through working in context. This has the aim of 
developing art research and actions in situations of contemporary relevance.   
 
After an immersive period in the undergraduate hospital studio bases, (these are the first in Europe), 
students responded to new learning coordinates developing different relationships to hospital cultures,  
people and place. This new placement/embedded learning situation has produced encounters, 
knowledge, actions and artworks that have grown the sophistication and awareness of our students – but 
also surprised and impressed medical and research colleagues. There is a sense of the importance of 
creativity as a vital pillar within the environment and this project is making impacts that are evolving for all.  
 
Design Educators Ireland 
NCAD co-founded Design Educators Ireland in partnership with other HEI’s offering design studio 
provision. The first significant act of the organisation was to author a formal response to the recent 
government report ‘Winning by Design’ from the sector. 
 
National Design Forum 
Professor Alex Milton, Head of School of Design represented NCAD and the wider third level educational 
sector on the National Design Forum, developing a new national design strategy and draft proposal for a 
new €20m National Design Centre. The forum was convened by the Department for Business, Enterprise 
and Innovation. 
 
iJADE Conference 2017 
NCAD in association with the University of Chester and NSEAD hosted the International Journal of Art & 
Design Education (iJADE) Conference 2017. The iJADE conference took place on 17th and 18th  
November 2017 in the School of Education exploring the theme of art and design as an agent for change.   
The conference addressed this in the context of art and design and education, and invited speakers 
addressed this topic from a variety of angles.  
 

http://www.ncad.ie/about/gallery/
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Keynote speakers were Professor Sharon Todd, NUI Maynooth and New York artist, activist and educator 
Dr Gregory Sholette, Co Director of Social Practice at Queen’s College. 
 
On the occasion of the iJADE Conference, the NCAD Gallery presented a short exhibition of works by 
artist recipients of the Clancy Quay Studio Residency NCAD / Kennedy Wilson Ireland. 
 
NCAD Graduate Exhibitions 2018 
The end-of-year Graduate Exhibitions were all well attended with a variety of events being hosted over 
the course of the exhibition period. Primary school tours were organised as were tours for secondary 
school students and public tours including a ‘Welcome Day’ for prospective applicants. A postgraduate 
event and critics forum was also held and very well attended. The campus was consistently busy with 
visitors during the exhibition period. The exhibition of work by CEAD (Continuing Education in Art and 
Design) students opened on 28th June 2018. 
 
The NUI Art and Design Prize 2018 
The NUI Purchase Prize is awarded annually for a piece of work by a graduate of NCAD who has 
distinguished him or herself. Final year students are automatically eligible for consideration for the Prize.  
The recipient of the 2018 NUI Art and Design Prize was Jillian Hanrahan for her work ‘Kaleida-Dyslexia’. 
 
NCAD Staff Prize 2018 
The NCAD Staff Prize for students was set up in 1994 and is funded by voluntary contributions from some 
of the NCAD staff. Students are nominated by their Schools/Departments for consideration for the award 
of the Prize in their final year, and from those nominated, a Selection Committee looks for one student 
who meets the criteria for the award. The 2018 Staff Prize, worth €1,500, was awarded to Product Design 
student Maire Kane.  
 
The Edward Murphy Library and NIVAL 
Strategic development | Fund raising 
Work continues on implementing the recommendations of the 2016 Quality Assurance Review of the 
Library including plans for the relocation of NIVAL to more suitable accommodation on campus and 
recruitment to fill a number of full-time vacancies. 
 
The Arts Council awarded revenue funding of €53,500 to NIVAL for the period January to December 
2018. 
Dublin City Council has awarded a grant of €2,000 for an exhibition on the theme of Street 
Art/Documenting the Ephemeral, featuring an installation by James Earley. This is the first DCC funding 
to be awarded to NIVAL. 
 
Acquisitions | Deposits | Bequests 
A number of significant collections were added to NIVAL through acquisition or deposit: the extensive 
archives of the late Stephen McKenna, highly respected artist and member of the RHA and Aosdana; 10 
boxes of documentation on the work of David Brett, long time contributor to Circa magazine; the 
administrative records of the European Council of Artists; a collection of several hundred stamps dating 
from the Irish Free State to 2003 from NCAD graduate Stephen Odlum, including excellent examples of 
design by Irish artists. Helen McAllister deposited The Kerr Shoe Collection, an extensive collection from 
this Co. Leitrim shop, to encourage access for research into fashion history and the Irish shoe industry.  
Also donated was the working library of Richard Pender’s tailoring shop on Dublin’s Manor St. 
Established as a family business in the late 19th century, Pender’s specialised in military uniforms. The 
donation contains books and journals on pattern cutting and sewing circa 1920s-1960s, order books and 
photographs. A collection of high-spec art publications was donated by Anthony M Pilaro, formerly of the 
CAP foundation and large donations of books and research material were received from design historian 
Eleanor Flegg, and art writers Medb Ruane and Gemma Tipton. 
 
Cataloguing | Digitisation | Online Content 
The digitisation of rare and unique archival collections is central to NIVAL’s activities. A new digital 
collection of the stained glass window designs by Michael Healy was added to the website. A complete 
visual archive of the library’s holdings from Red Fox Press was added to the online database of artists’ 
books. An extensive Wikipedia page for NIVAL, featuring Special Collections, archives and selected Irish 
artists, was devised and published through the generous support of Dr David Caron. The audio files of 
visual arts programming from Lyric FM’s Culture File were added to the A/V collection for onsite access in 
NIVAL. 
 
Outreach | Exhibitions 
The Library and the School of Education are represented on the Steering Group of the Arts and Culture in 
Education Research Repository (ACERR), a collaborative initiative arising from the Arts in Education 
Portal, with representation across the sector. The overarching ambition is to preserve and provide a 
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global platform for digitised research outputs in a variety of formats from the arts in education sector.  The 
collections will be hosted in the Digital Repository of Ireland. 
 
The NIVAL/IMMA collaboration is ongoing to stimulate and support new research, publication and 
exhibition in response to the IMMA programme and NIVAL’s priorities for collection promotion and 
development. 
 
Staffing 
Gemma Bradley, Assistant Librarian, retired following 36 years of service to the Library. Gemma made a 
significant contribution to the development of library services, having overseen the move to an electronic 
library management system. She committed significant time and energy into library user education and 
worked closely with academic colleagues, especially in the School of Education, on information needs 
assessment.  
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Administration Report 
 
Governance 
Following a number of reports by the Comptroller and Auditor General highlighting deficiencies in NCAD’s 
governance, the College worked to a Governance Improvement Plan and reported to the Higher 
Education Authority quarterly. It was confirmed by the HEA that the quarterly updates were no longer 
necessary as significant progress in NCAD’s Governance Improvement Plan had been recognised.  
 
At its meeting on 19th June 2018, An Bord approved revised Terms of Reference for the Audit and Risk 
Committee and Terms of Reference for An Bord. Membership of the Audit and Risk Committee was 
confirmed: Frederick Goltz (Chairman), Sinéad Ryan, Darragh Hogan and Sean Quigley. 
 
GDPR 
A focus during the year was NCAD’s compliance with GDPR, developing a roadmap for NCAD’s 
compliance over the next period of time. 
 
Audit and Risk Committee 
The Audit and Risk Committee met 4 times from October 2017 to September 2018. 
 
HEA Strategic and Performance Dialogue 2018-2019 
Work commenced on a new three year Compact agreement outlining agreed strategic priorities for 
NCAD.   
 
Annual Report under the Protected Disclosures Act 2014 
There were no protected disclosures made to the College for the year ended 31st December 2018.  
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Buildings Report 
 
Health and Safety 
An Bord received regular comprehensive reports and updates from the Facilities Manager on the 
progress of the health and safety compliance and management analyses. 
 
A grant was received from the Higher Education Authority to assist with remediation work in the College. 
The initial programme of work included the replacement of all fire doors, upgrade of emergency lighting 
and signage in the Granary Building.  
 
In January 2018 the College commenced work on the development of a Health and Safety Management 
system assisted by Quadra Consulting. 
 
Campus Infrastructure 
NCAD’s campus infrastructure has suffered from lack of investment in recent years. Capital funding 
received from the Higher Education Authority will help address some work. However, a focus for the year 
was the development of the first stage of a campus remediation plan scoping improvements to NCAD’s 
health and safety infrastructure.   
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Selected Student/Graduate Achievements 
 
NCAD students and graduates continue to be recognised at a national and international level. Highlights 
include: 
 
2018 Irish Fashion Innovation Award 
Student Designer of the Year 2018 – Niamh Flynn (Fashion Design Graduate 2018) 
Millinery Designer of the Year 2018 – Leonora Ferguson (Embroidered Textile Design Graduate 2005) 
 
Irish Examiner Article – March 2018 - Meet five Irish people who work at the world’s biggest 
fashion organisations 
Three NCAD Graduates featured in the Irish Examiner article in March 2018  
Emer Hickey (Fashion Design Graduate 2008) — Head of Couture, Vivienne Westwood 
Daniel Roden (Fashion Design Graduate 2015)— Design Assistant, Marc Jacobs 
Laura Weber (Embroidered Textiles Graduate 2012) — President, New York Embroidery Studio 
 
International Society of Typographic Designers 
Following an extremely rigorous assessment process, eleven Visual Communication students were 
awarded coveted membership to the International Society of typographic Designers. This achievement 
makes the NCAD course the most awarded in Ireland for the third year running and number 3 globally.  
 
IDI Graduate Awards 2017 
Alice Brennan, graduate from Ceramics and Glass 2017 was the winner in the Product Design – 
Handmade Product category in the IDI Graduate Awards. 
 
Golden Egg Irish Fashion Innovation Design Award 2018 
Leonora Ferguson a graduate from Textiles Art and Artefact won the Golden Egg Irish Fashion Innovation 
Design Award for 2018. 
 
The Thomas Dammann Junior Memorial Trust  
The Thomas Dammann Junior Memorial Trust was established in 1985. The trustees make awards for 
research projects in art and design. In 2018 the following NCAD undergraduates, postgraduates and 
graduates were awarded grants: 
 
Lelia Henry €2,985.70  
Fiachra O Suilleabhain €345 
Mary Clare O'Brien €3,500  
Natasha Conway €3,600 
Brendan Dowling €2,000  
Elsa Fitzgibbon €2,000  
Suzanne Kearney €880 
Gwen Wilkinson €465 
 
British Book Design and Production Awards 
Communication Design student Conor Foran was highly commended at the British Book Design and 
Production Awards 2017 for his project The Curious Paradox, which aims to shed light on living with a 
stammer. 
 
River Island Bursary 
Ciara Masterson was the winner of the River Island Bursary 2018.  
 
Brown Thomas ‘Designer to Watch’ Bursary Prize Winners 
The Brown Thomas ‘Designer to Watch’ was awarded to Ala Sinkevich with a €4,000 bursary and 
mentorship programme. 
 
Mittlemodel Award 
Ala Sinkevich was shortlisted for the prestigious international Mittlemoda award.  
 
Golden Fleece Award 2018 
MFA graduate in Jewellery and Metalwork, Cecilia Moore, was one of the joint winners of the Golden 
Fleece Awards 2018. 
 
RDS Crafts Competition 
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Orlaith de Poar who graduated from Textile Surface Design in 2017 won the 2017 RDS National Crafts 
Competition Graduate Prize. The winner of the 2017 Muriel Gahan Award was Ina Holohan, a graduate 
from Textile Surface Design, 2016. 
 
RDS Visual Art Award Winners 2017 
Kevin O’Kelly won the RDS Taylor Art Award of €10,000 for his BA work Something About the Way You 
Look which was announced at the launch of the RDS Visual Art Awards Exhibition.  Last year’s winner of 
the RDS Taylor Art Award, Elaine Hoey, was this year awarded the R.C. Lewis Crosby Award (€5000) for 
her interactive virtual reality MA work Stranger Than Fiction is Fact.  
 
RDS Culturel Irlandais Residency Award 
Elaine Hoey, BA and MFA Media Graduate won the RDS Culturel Irlandais Residency Award worth 
€5,000. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



 

16 
 

ANNUAL REPORT 2017/2018 
 
 
 
Student Statistics  
             
1. Number of Undergraduate Certificate & Diploma Students: (Part-Time)        
             
  2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18        

Male 28 31 35 44        
Female 109 127 111 111        

Total 137 158 146 155        

             
2. Number of Full-Time Undergraduate Students: (BA & BDes)          
             
  2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18        

Male 329 309 230 223        
Female 719 766 654 649        

Total 1048 1075 884 872        

             
3. Number of Postgraduate Students:           
             
  2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18        

Male 36 52 50 54        
Female 116     106 102 101        

Total 152     158 152 155        
             
4. Number of Continuing Education Students:            
             
  2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18        

Total 347** 592** 572** 522**        
*Includes Summer, Autumn and Easter Courses.          
** Non-Credit Short Courses            
             
5. Full-Time Students:             
  2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18        

Undergraduate 1048 1075 884 872        
Postgraduate 125 143 130 128        

Total 1173 1218 1014 1000        
             
6. Part-Time Students:            
  2014/15 2015/16 2016/17 2017/18        

Undergraduate 0 0 0 0        
Postgraduate 27 15 22 27        

Total 27 15 22 27        
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ANNUAL REPORT 2017/2018 
 
 
Financial Statements 
 
The audited financial statements for the year ended 30 September 2018 form part of this report. 
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